

BACKGROUNDER

No. 3738 | DECEMBER 12, 2022 BORDER SECURITY AND IMMIGRATION CENTER

"Woke" Public Diplomacy Undermines the State Department's Core Mission and Weakens U.S. Foreign Policy

Simon Hankinson

KEY TAKEAWAYS

The State Department's public diplomacy programs abroad are skewed toward fringe aspects of U.S. domestic social issues and away from core, enduring U.S. values.

"Woke" diplomacy does not fit within the State Department's own strategic plan and does not advance U.S. national security.

Congress must establish sensible limits on the State Department's use of resources and funding to ensure it reflects America's national interests. he State Department has drifted away from its core mission of protecting and promoting U.S. security, prosperity, and democratic values abroad. In foreign political, cultural, and educational programs, the State Department is diverting its attention from the basic objectives of its Joint Strategic Plan (JSP) with the U.S. Agency for International Development (USAID) toward ideology-inspired fringe concepts that are not widely accepted domestically, and in many cases are opposed by U.S. allies as well as enemies. The State Department needs to return to vital American principles in its international programming and leave contentious, sex-based and race-based fixations to the non-governmental sphere.

Public Affairs: The "Cultural Colonialism" of Exporting U.S. Social Justice

The mission of the State Department is "to protect and promote U.S. security, prosperity, and democratic values and shape an international environment in which all Americans can thrive."¹

According to the State Department and the U.S. Agency for International Development's (USAID's) JSP for 2022 to 2026, the State Department "is the lead institution conducting American diplomacy," which "protects and advances the interests of American citizens." Although the JSP spans 52 pages, its five Strategic Goals and 19 subsidiary Strategic Objectives can be boiled down roughly to: promoting the safety of U.S. citizens abroad, working with foreign allies, ensuring prosperity for all Americans, promoting international security, defending human rights, combating government and business corruption, providing aid and disaster relief, improving the State Department's workforce and infrastructure, and building understanding and support for U.S. policies and values abroad.

This is a wide and ambitious range of priorities, and yet the JSP has few precise measurements of success or failure. For example, the measure of success for Strategic Objective 1.5—to "enhance foreign publics' understanding of and support for the values and policies of the United States"—is that "by September 2026, [State and USAID will] increase support among foreign publics for U.S. foreign policies and the democratic values at the heart of the American way of life." There is no quantification of "increase" or clear definition of "support."

This *Backgrounder* argues that, in pursuit of these wide-ranging goals, the State Department has become distracted by a leftist agenda that weakens its ability to carry out U.S. foreign policy now and in the future. Rather than concentrating on the "values at the heart of the American way of life," as the JSP instructs, the State Department has allowed itself to be captured by ephemeral fixations that are tangential to America's core values at best and inimical to them at worst.

More specifically, the State Department's public diplomacy efforts—including foreign programs, grants, and public affairs outreach—have been diverted from pursuing key policy objectives and promoting the core national values of the United States. Instead, the department's priorities have shifted toward divisive race-based and sex-based ideologies, which are not only contentious at home but counterproductive to export abroad.

In pursuit of its new ideology, the State Department has adopted a new 19-page Equity Action Plan (EAP) and created yet another special envoy position, this time for Racial Equity and Justice. The opening of the EAP sets the tone: "Addressing systemic racism...is a core tenet of President Biden's foreign policy." Clearly showing its roots in the academic world of critical theory, and critical race theory in particular, the EAP contains the word "intersectional/ity" 11 times, "underserved communities" 47 times, and "equity" 113 times. The word "equality," meanwhile, can be found only seven times. Leaving aside the impenetrable jargon, the overarching problem with the State Department's EAP is that it does not identify a clear set of problems, and it does not prescribe specific, measurable solutions. One area where it does identify concrete action, setting aside more contracts to "underserved" small businesses, arguably violates the Constitution and Civil Rights Act by using quotas to discriminate on the basis of race and sex.⁵

In June 2022, Secretary of State Antony Blinken created a new special position, the Special Representative for Racial Equity and Justice, and nominated a relatively inexperienced former Foreign Service officer, Desirée Cormier Smith, as the first incumbent. In announcing Smith's appointment, Secretary Blinken said, "Advancing equity and justice in our foreign policy is essential to national security and strengthening democracy." Because budgets are linked to priorities and national security is always a priority, the State Department tries to place as many programs as possible under the national security umbrella. However, if "embedding equity into the State Department's foreign affairs work" is really to be defined as "a strategic national security imperative," as the EAP does, the case has yet to be made.

Washington has directed all U.S. embassies to push the Administration's fashionable ideas on race, sex, and gender, as if America's domestic history and internal social conflict were fully relevant in all contexts and exportable as values. For example, the State Department encourages embassies to hoist the Black Lives Matter flag in countries where the population is nearly 100 percent "of color," and it champions fringe aspects of gender theory that are nowhere near settled at home, much less welcome abroad.

U.S. foreign policy rests on certain fundamental principles that remain constant irrespective of who occupies the White House. Current global challenges include countering Chinese and Russian aggression, bringing people out of poverty through economic growth and trade, and helping to develop food, water, and power supplies. U.S. public diplomacy overseas should foster support for these policies. U.S. diplomats should also concentrate on

advancing values that are agreed upon by the widest possible number of Americans, which include democracy, freedom of speech, the rule of law, and equal treatment under the law of all citizens. Contentious "critical" theories on race, sex, and "gender" should not be foisted upon foreign audiences at the expense of America's fundamental, enduring principles.

The State Department's focus on contentious social issues comes at a price. According to a Pew survey, 68 percent of Americans (81 percent of Republicans and 60 percent of Democrats) "believe the U.S. is less respected than in the past." The mission of the State Department's Bureau of Public Affairs is "engaging foreign publics to enhance their understanding of and support for the values and policies of the United States." In this era of massive budget deficits and unprecedented national debt, money for foreign programs should be carefully husbanded and targeted toward the most accepted, and acceptable, themes.

The Woke Lens vs. Reality-Based Diplomacy

U.S. politics arise from this country's own particular history and are not fully transferrable in the context of U.S. foreign relations. At home, Americans are embroiled in raging debates about crime, education, abortion, illegal immigration, and election integrity. Americans are far from agreeing on how to deal with race, sex, and "gender" in schools and workplaces. Because there is no national consensus, making policy on some of these matters will be left, as the Constitution provides, to state and local governments. What is certain, for now, is that none of these domestic questions is settled to the extent that the U.S. could possibly consider exporting the conclusions as part of its diplomatic engagement with foreign countries. Even when U.S. national consensus is there, restraint is always necessary in attempting to convince other nations that one's own values should be theirs. The U.S. must balance the likelihood of convincing potential allies with the likelihood of hostile reactions to perceived interference or "cultural colonialism."

Yet, the State Department often puts a contested social agenda at the forefront of its diplomatic outreach overseas, to the confusion, consternation, or even derision of U.S. allies as well as enemies. Spending time and money spreading views abroad that are highly divisive at home is detrimental to U.S. foreign policy, as doing so diverts resources away from sharing the more appealing and fundamental "democratic values at the heart of the American way of life" referred to in the JSP. As current and former Heritage analysts Max Primorac and James Roberts, respectively, wrote in February 2022, the Biden Administration's foreign aid policy is

heritage.org

driven by a "rigidly ideological and domestically divisive agenda...that [is] likely to undermine the economic prospects and self-reliance of USAID's beneficiaries, while also likely undermining the long-standing bipartisan congressional support for continued foreign aid funding." Prioritizing contentious interpretations of "social justice" risks alienating the intended audience and undermining other, more vital efforts to win hearts and minds abroad.

Universal Values vs. Ephemeral Political Fads

Of the five goals in the JSP, the third is to "strengthen democratic institutions, uphold universal values, and promote human dignity." State Department political appointees who view foreign policy through a lens of domestic activism—that is not generally accepted in America, much less in other parts of the world—often fail to understand the complexities of other countries. They may not realize that the concept of "human dignity" in Cambodia or Cameroon is not the same as in California. This lack of cultural awareness can result in money being wasted or spread too thinly, or even being spent on programs that directly oppose a host country's religious or social values. Career staff, should they want to advise department leadership to avoid unnecessarily controversial, politically sensitive messages, are discouraged from doing so by adverse consequences to their promotion and job assignments.

The State Department's current obsession with critical theory¹² and related concepts such as "intersectionality" not only risks being seen as meddlesome, it spreads efforts too widely. The Prussian king Frederick the Great once said that "he who defends everything, defends nothing." Likewise, to designate everything as a foreign policy priority means that nothing is. Following is an example from a State Department briefing on the annual Trafficking in Persons Report:

Vulnerable communities, such as displaced populations, migrants, indigenous communities, women, children, and minority populations, are more likely to experience impacts of climate change and, consequently, are even more vulnerable to exploitation, including human trafficking, largely due to lost livelihoods, displacement, and disrupted family arrangements.¹³

This definition of vulnerable people leaves out only adult, male members of dominant ethnic groups, as everyone else is part of a "vulnerable community." In an African context, where some tribes are politically or

economically dominant, but do not hold the numerical majority in a country, this "intersectional" taxonomy is meaningless at best and politically divisive at worst. Picking sides in African tribal conflicts that originated long before the American Founding is not sound policy.

Gender Ideology: Exporting Progressive America's Peculiar Obsession

Under both Republican and Democratic Administrations, and in keeping with America's constitutional and legal protections, U.S. foreign policy advocates the fair and decent treatment of all individuals. In the modern era, the State Department has promoted equal opportunity and fair legal treatment of both sexes overseas and protested the persecution of lesbian, gay, and bisexual people. Over time, these positions have become consensus American values, and arguably they are "universal values" as described in Goal 3 of the JSP. However, under the Biden Administration, the State Department now also promotes a radical gender ideology that is not accepted by most Americans, let alone foreign publics.¹⁴

In February 2021, President Joe Biden issued a "Memorandum on Advancing the Human Rights of Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender, Queer, and Intersex Persons Around the World," in which he directed U.S. government entities to "pursue an end to violence and discrimination on the basis of sexual orientation, gender identity or expression, or sex characteristics."15 Heritage Foundation scholar Grace Melton notes that President Biden's memorandum—and thus his Administration's official policy—"displaces biological sex with gender identity in domestic and international affairs."16 More insidiously, it conflates the contentious term of "gender identity or expression" with sex and sexual orientation. American diplomats will now advocate for acceptance of synthetic sex identities,17 such as "non-binary" and "genderqueer," which go against the beliefs and beyond the tolerance of the population in many of the countries with which the U.S. has other, crucially important, interests to promote. Rather than concentrating State Department efforts on spreading "universal values" per the JSP, "the United States will instead be promoting an ideology that conflicts with internationally recognized rights."18

In that same February 2021 memorandum, the Biden Administration required each government agency to report on the implementation of measures to "protect and promote the human rights of LGBTQI+ persons around the world." This resulted in a 134-page *Interagency Report*.¹⁹ The State Department's section alone takes up 50 pages, and it details a variety of activities that do little to advance the JSP's five goals or 19 objectives.

The *Interagency Report* reveals an exhaustive focus on groups which, combined, are estimated to comprise no more than 5 percent of the global population, with sexual minorities other than lesbian, gay, and bisexual individuals being collectively far less than 1 percent. In so doing, the *Report* makes it clear that the Biden Administration's focus is not on "fundamental rights grounded in human dignity," but on *ersatz* rights "based on membership in special identity groups." The *Report* describes how U.S. embassies hosted or participated in special events for the month-long "Pride" festivities and how the State Department "celebrated Coming Out Day, Spirit Day, International Pronouns Day, Intersex Awareness Day, Intersex Day of Solidarity, and Ace week (celebrating those with asexual-spectrum identities), with many of these commemorative days highlighted for the first time in the Department's history." ²¹

Leaving aside whether all these concepts merit their own respective days of commemoration, are they integral, or even relevant, to American foreign policy or national security? Might drawing official attention to obscure days of commemoration risk diverting the small audience for U.S. embassy social media content into a rabbit hole of contentious debate, instead of more adeptly using America's platform to "strengthen democratic institutions, uphold universal values, and promote human dignity" as called for in the JSP (Goal 3)? For instance, "Ace Week" celebrates asexuality, "a sexual orientation where a person experiences little to no sexual attraction to anyone and/or does not experience desire for sexual contact." Is there any evidence that the "community" of people with no sexual attraction to anyone is being oppressed anywhere? Is it necessary to spend limited diplomatic time and capital celebrating or supporting this group, as opposed to the many others who do experience discrimination?

International Pronouns Day's website claims that "referring to people by the pronouns they determine for themselves is basic to human dignity." But many argue that allowing every person in the world to select his or her own, idiosyncratic pronouns (especially if adherence is then enforced by law) unreasonably burdens others and violates freedom of speech. Compelling individuals to go against long-standing grammar rules or their consciences—or else face consequences—is a feature of totalitarian ideologies, not of liberal democracies. It is ironic, then, that China and Russia, America's greatest adversaries in the competition to attract the alliance and cooperation of the developing world, criticize America's obsessive messaging on these topics as in stark contrast to their own doctrine of non-interference in other countries' internal affairs and culture. In a 2021 speech, Vladimir Putin said that America's social justice warriors adhered

to a "dogmatism bordering on absurdity," comparing their attempts at controlling public discourse to that of the Bolsheviks.²⁴

President Biden's State Department is offering a \$50,000 grant to non-governmental organizations (NGOs) that organize workshops in private companies in Hyderabad and Chennai (India) "to sensitize them towards the rights of the LGBTQI+ community broadly, and the transgender (TG) community specifically."²⁵ The State Department also recently handed out \$20,600 to fund drag performances at a cultural center in Ecuador.²⁶ The obsessive focus on sexual minorities seems particularly jarring in Africa, where most societies are more religious and conservative than in the West. State Department efforts in Uganda, Ghana, and other countries have placed sex-based social causes, still highly contentious here at home, ahead of core interests, such as promoting democracy, encouraging economic growth, promoting U.S. exports and investment, countering terrorism, limiting corruption, and countering Chinese and Russian influence.

The U.S. embassy in Botswana sent out a grant opportunity for \$300,000 "to support LGBTQIA+ groups to inform Botswana's population of the landmark 2021 decision decriminalizing same-sex relations; [and] to promote greater social acceptance, including among influential religious groups and traditional groups." While Botswana's courts have ruled to protect same-sex relationships from criminal liability, it does not follow that they are ready to accept a redefinition of marriage, let alone the far more radical practices that the Biden Administration is pushing in the U.S., including experimental chemical and surgical "gender-affirming care" for children, or allowing biological men who identify as female to access spaces that are legally or customarily reserved for women.

During President Barack Obama's 2015 visit to Kenya, a reporter asked President Uhuru Kenyatta to "respond to criticism about the state of gay rights in your country." President Kenyatta replied that Kenya and the U.S. "share so many values—our common love for democracy, entrepreneurship, value for families [sic].... But there are some things that we must admit we don't share.... It is very difficult for us to be able to impose on people that which they themselves do not accept." 28

Even so, in May 2022, the U.S. embassy hoisted the Pride flag (or, rather, the expanded "Progress Pride" flag)²⁹ in Nairobi. In the previous Trump Administration, Secretary of State Mike Pompeo had ordered that only the Stars and Stripes be flown at U.S. embassies. Under President Biden, not only was the Progress Pride flag flown at the State Department for "Pride" month last year, but U.S. embassies and consulates were given blanket permission to do so.

Rather than allowing countries like Kenya and Botswana to move freely through social change (or not) at their own pace and inclination, the U.S. is excessively promoting leftist sexual identity agendas, and thereby—to its own detriment—appears to such conservative societies as overbearing and intrusive. To conflate demands from radical activists with basic civil and political rights protected by U.S. law risks the U.S. being perceived as an agent of "ideological colonialism or humanitarian blackmail" by traditional societies, without making any progress on any of the five goals.³⁰

Inserting College Campus Ideology into the U.N. and Multilateral Fora

Within the United Nations and other multilateral institutions, the Biden Administration has likewise attempted to impose language or to redefine terms, with the goal that "sex," "sexual orientation," and self-professed "gender identity" would all fall under the same umbrella and be accorded the same protections. The aforementioned *Interagency Report* states that "since January 20, 2021, the United States has resumed a leadership role at the UN and other multilateral bodies, having joined every joint statement on LGBTQI+ issues at UN bodies." The document also celebrates U.S. success, in coordination with like-minded countries, in inserting the term "sexual orientation and gender identity" into a U.N. General Assembly resolution in December 2021, as well as employing the phrase "women, in all their diversity" for the first time in U.N. history.

The phrase "women, in all their diversity" is code for including biological males who identify as women, which thus logically grants them unfettered access to programs and spaces reserved for women and girls in countries where the latter are significantly disadvantaged by comparison. By conflating sexual orientation with gender identity in U.N. documents, just as in the memorandum, the Biden Administration can export its fight to mandate that U.S. domestic law (Title IX) include "sexual orientation and gender identity" in the definition of "sex" (as in male or female). The State Department can then advocate that biological men in other countries have free admission, based on self-identifying as women, to women's sports, bathrooms, crisis shelters, and prisons.

This official promulgation of American college-campus gender ideology, and the attempt to inject it into U.N. standards, is viewed by some countries—particularly those in the developing world—as patronizing and even colonialist.

"Conversion Therapy" and "Gender-Affirming Care"

The Biden Administration risks the most blowback to U.S. foreign policy when it pushes novel and unsound concepts that have been discredited. At a June 2022 reception at the State Department, Secretary Blinken touted an executive order from President Biden telling his employees "to develop a plan to promote an end to the profoundly harmful and medically discredited practice of so-called 'conversion therapy' around the world."33 As Ryan Anderson, author of When Harry Became Sally, writes, gender activists apply the label of "conversion therapy" to "any therapeutic service—including basic talk therapy—to help a gender dysphoric youth feel comfortable without 'transitioning." 34 In other words, gender activists oppose any situation in which gender dysphoric people, including children, might be helped to accept their bodies as they are. In most of the world, it is an accepted biological fact that sex (male or female) is identified—not assigned—at birth and does not change, irrespective of self-identification, cross-sex hormones, or even surgery. The deliberately false characterization of any affirmation of biological sex as "conversion therapy," with the purpose of banning sensible therapeutic methods, constitutes not only censorship and junk science, but also bad policy that will not sell well abroad.

President Biden's 2021 memorandum states that "agencies involved with foreign aid, assistance, and development programs should consider the impact of programs funded by the Federal Government on human rights, including the rights of LGBTQI+ persons, when making funding decisions."35 It seems a short step from this policy to requiring that foreign aid recipients conform to the U.S. government's definitions of terms like "conversion therapy" and policy objectives, such as "gender affirming care," in order to receive financial grants or other forms of assistance. The Biden Administration wants to promote "gender-affirming" medical "care" in the U.S.³⁶ at a time when other developed countries, such as Finland, Sweden, and the United Kingdom, are reversing their policies of "affirming" childhood gender dysphoria through prescribing (off-label) drugs to block puberty, cross-sex hormones, and surgeries for minors. The U.K. has recently shut down the Tavistock child gender clinic, and a group of 1,000 parents are reportedly suing the facility for negligence, claiming that the center permanently damaged their children's health by precipitously providing medication and surgeries to their minor children.³⁷

It is tactically shortsighted for the U.S. intimately to associate itself with contentious policies that are not supported by long-term research

and evidence. To tie U.S. foreign aid, visitor exchanges, and other programs to compulsory acceptance of transitory social norms would be equally unsound strategy.

The "universal values" to which the JSP refers need to *be* universal, at the very least in the United States. ³⁸ Each country has its own constitution, written or unwritten, that protects certain enumerated rights: Americans have the Bill of Rights in the Constitution, the French have their Declaration of the Rights of Man and of the Citizen, and so on. The United Nations operates according to both the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, which all member countries have ratified, and the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR), to which most but not all have consented. The only human rights that are internationally recognized are those that are enumerated in the ICCPR and similar treaties that countries have negotiated and to which they have committed. U.S. foreign policy should promote the protection of these universally agreed rights, including "the right to manifest beliefs or religious convictions in public" over postmodernist, "newly emergent claims on behalf of sexual orientation and gender identity." ³⁹

Under former U.S. Secretary of State Pompeo, a Commission on Unalienable Rights was established to determine which essential rights should be at the core of U.S. foreign policy and public diplomacy. The commission's report⁴⁰ was released shortly before the 2020 presidential election. In March 2021, soon after taking over as Secretary of State, Antony Blinken publicly repudiated the report, saying that "[p]ast unbalanced statements that suggest such a hierarchy, including those offered by a recently disbanded State Department advisory committee, do not represent a guiding document for this administration."⁴¹

Neglect of Other Populations

The practice of placing one particular minority, albeit one with great power in U.S. domestic politics, on a pedestal in cultural programming inevitably neglects other groups and is far from diverse or inclusive. For example, in June—which is now gay pride month in the U.S. and other Western countries—last year, U.S. embassies in Bahrain and the United Arab Emirates flew Pride flags, and the U.S. embassy in Saudi Arabia tweeted a statement of support in honor of the festivities. Leaving aside the question of whether any flag but the Stars and Stripes should fly at U.S. government premises overseas, displaying a banner that represents an ever-changing list of identity groups seems to be putting the cart before the horse in predominately

Muslim countries, especially the Gulf states.⁴³ Women in Saudi Arabia, for example, still lack many freedoms—including the ability to marry without the permission of a male guardian—and were not even allowed to drive until three years ago.⁴⁴ Civil equality between men and women, let alone the de-criminalization or recognition of same-sex relationships, is clearly a long way off. A particular focus on sexual politics in diplomatic programs could also undermine our ongoing efforts to counter violent extremism in the Muslim world or push possible allies toward China and Russia.⁴⁵

As mentioned, under the Biden Administration, U.S. embassies have raised "Progress Pride" flags during Pride month. This flag adds white, pink, light blue, brown, and black chevrons to the original six-stripe rainbow flag that debuted in 1978. The white, pink, and light blue symbolize transgender rights, while the "black and brown stripes represent marginalized LBGT communities of colour [sic], community members lost to HIV/AIDS, and those currently living with AIDS." The flag's reference specifically to "LGBT communities of color" seems exclusionary. The Progress Pride flag singling out "community members lost to HIV/AIDS, and those currently living with AIDS," excludes those who have suffered from malaria, COVID-19, or other maladies that have killed far more people, of all identity groups, around the world than HIV.

State's lack of inclusivity in public diplomacy programs extends far beyond the flags on embassy grounds. The city of Jaipur in India hosts Asia's largest literary festival and the largest free literary gathering in the world. Hundreds of thousands of people attend the sessions each year, and speakers have ranged from Nobel laureate J. M. Coetzee to Oprah Winfrey. In March of 2022, chargé d'affaires Patricia Lacina tweeted that the U.S. embassy in New Delhi would promote "global health security issues" and "Indian diaspora [and] LGBTQI+ voices" at this year's event. ⁴⁷ U.S. diplomats chose to specifically highlight only LGBTQ authors; yet as of 2021, over one billion people in India live in poverty, and the last census indicated that 2.2 percent of the total population suffered from a physical or mental disability. ⁴⁸ People who are poor, handicapped, or come from a host of other backgrounds must also overcome great adversity and prejudice to become writers. So, too, would female authors from the state of Rajasthan, where the literacy rate among women is under 58 percent. ⁴⁹

In July 2022, the State Department gave a \$10,000 grant to a film festival in Portugal that featured films about drag culture, incest, and sex between adults and minors. These topics may be welcomed on the progressive left—but do they represent commonly accepted, enduring American values that should be promoted overseas at taxpayers' expense?

In the interests of diversity and inclusion, should the State Department not also fund film festivals that promote traditional, religious, and morally restrained lifestyles?

In Lebanon, a conservative country reeling from a collapsing economy and rampant inflation, the State Department funded a "gender and sexuality library." Moreover, the State Department has funded "diversity and inclusion" training for police forces in Latin America, where law enforcement could benefit much more from training in modern police methods and skills. ⁵²

American diplomacy should concentrate on advancing American interests, one of which is to secure the most basic rights for the largest number of people. Americans must first aim to encourage freedom of assembly and speech, due process, and equality under the law everywhere before prioritizing any specific minority or community in the exercise of such rights.

Funding Abortion Abroad

The United States is deeply divided on the question of abortion. Domestically, the Hyde Amendment prohibits the use of federal funds for abortions. As for foreign policy, according to a 2022 Knights of Columbus/Marist poll, 73 percent of Americans oppose, or strongly oppose, using tax dollars to fund abortion services overseas.⁵³

Two generations of Republicans and Democrats have clashed on using U.S. foreign aid to fund abortions, and policy positions have often made an about-face after national elections. In the past, two policies have determined the use of U.S. government funding for organizations that provide abortion services: The first, known as the Helms Amendment, was passed in 1973 as an amendment to the Foreign Assistance Act following the Supreme Court's ruling in *Roe v. Wade*. In essence, this amendment mandates that recipients of U.S. foreign aid may not use funds to perform abortions as "family planning," although such groups are still eligible to receive funding for other purposes. Congress has renewed this amendment every year since 1973, but pro-abortion Democrats in Congress are increasingly opposed to it.⁵⁴

The second policy, referred to as the Mexico City Policy, was instituted under President Ronald Reagan in 1985 and expanded by President Donald Trump in 2017 as "Protecting Life in Global Health Assistance." It prohibits aid to any foreign NGO that promotes or provides abortions, regardless of whether it offers other services. President Biden immediately rescinded the policy upon taking office in January 2021.

As the nation continues to navigate the implications of the Supreme Court's 2022 decision in *Dobbs*, it is clear that abortion is anything but a settled issue in the mind of the American public. The Helms amendment still stands, but the State Department has found ways to sidestep restrictions on funding abortions abroad. Normally, countries that have defaulted on a U.S. government loan are barred from receiving more financial aid. However, in December 2021, the Deputy Secretary of State for Management and Resources made an exception for Zimbabwe, citing the need to provide "targeted assistance" for "family planning and reproductive health," among other areas. This loophole allows the U.S. government to channel funding to groups such as Marie Stopes International, whose Population Services Zimbabwe program has received multiple government grants from both the Biden and Obama Administrations to offer abortion and pro-abortion counseling. 56

It is only natural that policy priorities shift from one presidential Administration to another. That said, regardless of who runs the White House or Foggy Bottom, American diplomats should advance a relatively consistent outlook that reflects America's enduring, universal values. The U.S. should leave domestic policy disputes to be resolved at home. Attempting to export contentious current viewpoints held by slim and temporary political majorities does not advance U.S. national interests abroad and might very well induce opposition to them.

Recommendations for Congress

In order to better and more consistently promote U.S. national interests abroad, Congress should:

- Hold the Department of State accountable through oversight hearings for adhering to its Joint Strategic Plan by promoting enduring, basic American values, the adoption of which by other countries would advance U.S. interests.
- 2. Require the Department of State to report, within 30 days after each fiscal year, on the resources allocated to and accomplishments of all special envoys, representatives, and coordinators whose portfolios overlap with responsibilities of the Bureau of Democracy, Human Rights and Labor. (See list.)⁵⁷
- 3. **Set limits, as part of a new Foreign Service Act, on the number and funding of** special envoys, representatives, and coordinators, with the goal of avoiding redundancy and adding proven value to U.S. foreign policy.

Conclusion

The executive branch leads on foreign policy, but Congress funds the activities of the State Department directed at foreign audiences, and these activities must reflect the values of the American people as a whole and serve the national interest. Congress must exert greater scrutiny over the department's activities in public diplomacy messages, exchange and visitor programs, and grants, and it must establish sensible limits on the department's ever-growing number of special-interest envoys and representatives.

In an era of highly divided politics and thin electoral margins, only congressional oversight and limits can enforce a consistent message in U.S. public diplomacy abroad. Failing to exert such a restraining influence on the executive branch allows extreme agendas to infiltrate diplomatic programs, to the detriment of advancing U.S. interests.

Simon Hankinson is Senior Research Fellow in the Border Security and Immigration Center at The Heritage Foundation. The author thanks Greyson Hoye, former member of the Heritage Young Leaders Program, for his invaluable research for, and contributions to, this *Backgrounder*.

Endnotes

- 1. U.S. Department of State, "About the U.S. Department of State: Our Mission," https://www.state.gov/about/ (accessed November 29, 2022).
- 2. U.S. Department of State and U.S. Agency for International Development, *Joint Strategic Plan*, 2022–2026, March 2022, https://www.usaid.gov/results-and-data/planning/joint-strategic-plan/2022-2026 (accessed November 29, 2022).
- 3. Ibid., p. 22.
- 4. Ibid., p. 2.
- 5. News release, "Civil Rights Division Opens Investigation into Potential Discrimination in Public Contracting," U.S. Department of Justice, December 9, 2020, https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/civil-rights-division-opens-investigation-potential-discrimination-public-contracting (accessed November 29, 2022).
- 6. "Department of State Appoints Desirée Cormier Smith as Special Representative for Racial Equity and Justice," *Diplomatic Times*, June 17, 2022, https://diplomatictimes.net/2022/06/17/department-of-state-appoints-desiree-cormier-smith-as-special-representative-for-racial-equity-and-justice/ (accessed November 29, 2022).
- 7. Pew Research Center, "Most Americans Continue to Think the U.S. Is Less Respected Today Than in the Past," June 22, 2022, https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2022/06/22/most-americans-continue-to-think-the-u-s-is-less-respected-today-than-in-the-past/ (accessed August 19, 2022).
- 8. U.S. Department of State, "Bureau of Global Public Affairs: Our Mission," https://www.state.gov/bureaus-offices/under-secretary-for-public-diplomacy-and-public-affairs/bureau-of-global-public-affairs/ (accessed September 12, 2022).
- 9. U.S. Department of State and U.S. Agency for International Development, Joint Strategic Plan 2022–2026.
- 10. Max Primorac and James M. Roberts, "Congress Must Stop Biden's Misuse of U.S. Foreign Aid to Impose His Radical Social Agenda on the World," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3706, May 10, 2022, https://www.heritage.org/global-politics/report/congress-must-stop-bidens-misuse-us-foreign-aid-impose-his-radical-social.
- 11. U.S. Department of State and U.S. Agency for International Development, Joint Strategic Plan 2022–2026.
- 12. Stanford Encyclopedia of Philosophy, "Critical Theory," March 8, 2005, https://plato.stanford.edu/entries/critical-theory/ (accessed August 18, 2022), and New Discourses, "Intersectionality," revised February 4, 2020, https://newdiscourses.com/tftw-intersectionality/ (accessed August 18, 2022).
- 13. U.S. Department of State, "Department Press Briefing," July 19, 2022, https://www.state.gov/briefings/department-press-briefing-july-19-2022/ (accessed November 30, 2022).
- 14. Jay W. Richards and Grace Melton, "The White House Plan to Make Gender Ideology a Central Theme of the American Experiment," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3686, February 17, 2022, https://www.heritage.org/gender/report/the-white-house-plan-make-gender-ideology -central-theme-the-american-experiment.
- 15. The White House, "Memorandum on Advancing the Human Rights of Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender, Queer, and Intersex Persons Around the World," February 4, 2021, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/presidential-actions/2021/02/04/memorandum-advancing-the-human-rights -of-lesbian-gay-bisexual-transgender-queer-and-intersex-persons-around-the-world/ (accessed November 29, 2022).
- 16. Richards and Melton, "The White House Plan to Make Gender Ideology a Central Theme of the American Experiment," p. 1.
- 17. Jennifer Bilek, "The Billionaire Family Pushing Synthetic Sex Identities (SSI)," *Tablet*, June 14, 2022, https://www.tabletmag.com/sections/news/articles/billionaire-family-pushing-synthetic-sex-identities-ssi-pritzkers (accessed November 29, 2022).
- 18. Grace Melton, "Biden's Memo on LGBTQ Policies Abroad Is Ideological Colonialism," The Daily Signal, February 23, 2021, https://www.dailysignal.com/2021/02/23/bidens-memo-on-lgbtqi-policies-abroad-is-ideological-colonialism/.
- 19. U.S. Department of State, Interagency Report on the Implementation of the Presidential Memorandum on Advancing the Human Rights of LGBTQI+ and Persons Around the World, 2022, https://www.state.gov/wp-content/uploads/2022/04/Interagency-Report-on-the-Implementation-of-the -Presidential-Memorandum-on-Advancing-the-Human-Rights-of-Lesbian-Gay-Bisexual-Transgender-Queer-and-Intersex-Persons-Around-the-World -2022.pdf (accessed November 29, 2022).
- 20. Richards and Melton, "The White House Plan to Make Gender Ideology a Central Theme of the American Experiment," p. 16.
- 21. U.S. Department of State, Interagency Report on the Implementation of the Presidential Memorandum on Advancing the Human Rights of LGBTQI+ Persons Around the World, 2022.
- 22. Asexual Outreach, "The Asexual Umbrella," https://acesandaros.org/learn/the-asexual-umbrella (accessed November 29, 2022).
- 23. International Pronouns Day, "3rd Wednesday of October," October 18, 2023, https://pronounsday.org/ (accessed November 29, 2022).
- 24. Michael Chapman, "Putin: Woke Culture in U.S. Is Just Like Bolsheviks, 'Dogmatism Bordering on Absurdity,'" CNS News, October 26, 2021, https://www.cnsnews.com/article/international/michael-w-chapman/putin-woke-culture-us-just-bolsheviks-dogmatism-bordering (accessed November 29, 2022).

- 25. Grants.gov, "Countering Stigma and Prejudice Against the Transgender Community," U.S. Department of State, U.S. Mission to India, Funding Opportunity No. H-NOFO-23-100, November 20, 2022, https://www.grants.gov/web/grants/view-opportunity.html?oppld=344588 (accessed November 29, 2022).
- 26. Jessica Chasmar, "State Department Funding 'Drag Theater Performances' in Ecuador to 'Promote Diversity and Inclusion," Fox News, October 19, 2022, https://www.foxnews.com/politics/state-department-funding-drag-theater-performances-ecuador-promote-diversity-inclusion (accessed November 28, 2022).
- 27. Grace Melton, "Botswana to Become Latest Target of Biden State Department's Ideological Colonialism," The Daily Signal, August 15, 2022, https://www.dailysignal.com/2022/08/15/botswana-to-become-the-latest-target-of-biden-state-departments-ideological-colonialism/. In fact, the November 2021 Court of Appeals only upheld, against the government's opposition, a decision from 2019 that a criminal statute outlawing "carnal knowledge of any person against the order of nature" or "indecent practices between persons" was unconstitutional insofar as it criminalized sex between consenting adults of the same sex.
- 28. News release, "Remarks by President Obama and President Kenyatta of Kenya in a Press Conference," The White House, July 25, 2015, https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/2015/07/25/remarks-president-obama-and-president-kenyatta-kenya-press-conference (accessed October 17, 2022).
- 29. LBGTQ Nation, "What Is the Progress Pride Flag?" June 24, 2022, https://www.lgbtqnation.com/2022/06/progress-pride-flag/ (accessed November 29, 2022).
- 30. Richards and Melton, "The White House Plan to Make Gender Ideology a Central Theme of the American Experiment," p. 14.
- 31. U.S. Department of State, *Interagency Report*.
- 32. Heritage Action for America, "Title 9 Rule Change Toolkit," undated, https://heritageaction.com/toolkit/stop-bidens-title-ix-rule-change.
- 33. U.S. Department of State, "Secretary Antony J. Blinken at a Pride Reception," remarks, June 17, 2022, https://www.state.gov/secretary-antony-j-blinken-at-a-pride-reception/ (accessed November 29, 2022).
- 34. Ryan Anderson, "Protect Good Medicine, Stop the Censorship of Good Counseling," Public Discourse, October 21, 2020, https://www.thepublicdiscourse.com/2020/10/72271/ (accessed November 29, 2022) (emphasis in original).
- 35. The White House, "Memorandum on Advancing the Human Rights of Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender, Queer, and Intersex Persons Around the World," Section 3.
- 36. The White House, "Executive Order on Advancing Equality for Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender, Queer, and Intersex Individuals," June 15, 2022, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/presidential-actions/2022/06/15/executive-order-on-advancing-equality-for-lesbian-gay-bisexual -transgender-queer-and-intersex-individuals/ (accessed November 29, 2022).
- 37. Martin Beckford, "Tavistock Transgender Clinic Could Face Mass Legal Action 'from 1,000 Families of Children Who Claim They Were Rushed into Taking Life-Altering Puberty Blockers' Weeks After NHS Shut It Down in Wake of Damning Report," *Daily Mail*, August 11, 2022, https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-11101661/Tavistock-transgender-clinic-facing-mass-legal-action-1-000-families.html (accessed November 29, 2022).
- 38. The Heritage Foundation, "First Principles on Human Rights Series," 2020, https://www.heritage.org/first-principles-human-rights-series.
- 39. Richards and Melton, "The White House Plan to Make Gender Ideology a Central Theme of the American Experiment," p. 12, and Daniel Philpott, "Religious Freedom in International Human Rights Law," Heritage Foundation *Special Report* No. 236, September 1, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/religious-liberty/report/religious-freedom-international-human-rights-law.
- 40. U.S. Department of State, "Report of the Commission on Unalienable Rights," August 2020, https://2017-2021.state.gov/commission-on-unalienable -rights/index.html#:~:text=Final%20Report%20of%20the%20Commission,been%20translated%20into%20seven%20languages (accessed August 18, 2022).
- 41. Mathew Lee, "Blinken Ends Trump Rights Plan Promoting Conservative Agenda," AP News, March 30, 2021, https://apnews.com/article/antony -blinken-foreign-policy-mike-pompeo-85c3cbfb0bec09ed85fc8fb6b6e5fd29 (accessed October 4, 2022).
- 42. U.S. Embassy Manama, "Today, we join many @StateDept missions around the world to proudly display the #LGBTQI+ #pride flag to support advancing the human rights of all persons. ½," Twitter, June 2, 2021, 5:19 a.m., https://twitter.com/USEmbassyManama/status/1400019114001842176?s=20&t=qFWq3Lgb00xyxAqSwpGuPA (accessed August 3, 2022); U.S. Mission to UAE, "On the anniversary of Stonewall, a milestone in the American civil rights movement, the U.S. Mission shows its support for the dignity and equality of all people," Twitter, June 28, 2021, 7:51 a.m., https://twitter.com/USAinUAE/status/1409479498542821379?s=20&t=irptS3BcxG4_EJnwxKo3TQ (accessed August 3, 2022); and U.S. Embassy Riyadh, "During #Pride2022, @StateDept celebrates the contributions members of the LGBTQI+ community make to our nation. We are committed to ending violence, discrimination, and stigma against LGBTQI+ persons worldwide," Twitter, June 1, 2022, 9:58 a.m., https://twitter.com/USAinKSA/status/1531998729741520897?s=20&t=Sn5USA8wNZo34yd6gTL6Cw (accessed August 3, 2022).
- 43. See Simon Hankinson, "A U.S. Embassy Should Fly Only One Flag," 19fortyfive, June 8, 2022, https://www.19fortyfive.com/2022/06/a-u-s-embassy -should-fly-only-one-flag/ (accessed November 29, 2022).
- 44. Human Rights Watch, "Saudi Arabia: Proposed Reforms Neglect Basic Rights," February 25, 2021, https://www.hrw.org/news/2021/02/25/saudi -arabia-proposed-reforms-neglect-basic-rights (accessed August 3, 2022).

- 45. B. Chernitsky, "Wave of Homophobic Articles in the Gulf Press," Middle East Media Research Institute, June 16, 2022, https://www.memri.org/reports/wave-homophobic-articles-gulf-press-homosexuality-perversion-west-trying-spread-among-us-we (accessed November 28, 2022).
- 46. Northwestern University, Office of Equity, "Progress Pride Flag Initiative," https://www.northwestern.edu/equity/about/initiatives/progress-pride-flag -initiative.html (accessed August 18, 2022).
- 47. U.S. Embassy India, "Join us & some amazing authors @JaipurLitFest, called the greatest literary show on earth, as we talk about global health security issues & highlight Indian diaspora & LGBTQI+ voices!..." Twitter, March 10, 2022, 6:02 a.m., https://twitter.com/USAndIndia/status/1501876138880430088 (accessed August 3, 2022).
- 48. Rakesh Kochhar, "In the Pandemic, India's Middle Class Shrinks and Poverty Spreads While China Sees Smaller Changes," Pew Research Center, March 18, 2021, https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2021/03/18/in-the-pandemic-indias-middle-class-shrinks-and-poverty-spreads-while-china-sees -smaller-changes/ (accessed August 3, 2022), and Lalit Kumar, "Disability Statistics, Data and Facts in India [Infographic]," WeCapable.com, October 24, 2017, https://wecapable.com/disability-statistics-data-facts-india-infographic/ (accessed August 3, 2022).
- 49. CARE India, "Facts About Literacy Rate in India," https://www.careindia.org/blog/literacy-rate-in-india/ (accessed August 3, 2022).
- 50. Robert Schmad, "State Department Used Your Tax Dollars to Fund a Film Festival That Depicted Drag Queens, Incest, and Pedophilia," *Washington Free Beacon*, July 19, 2022, https://freebeacon.com/biden-administration/the-state-department-used-your-tax-dollars-to-fund-a-film-festival-that -depicted-drag-queens-incest-and-pedophilia/ (accessed November 29, 2022).
- 51. Ibid.
- 52. U.S. Department of State, *Interagency Report*.
- 53. Knights of Columbus, "New Knights of Columbus/Marist Poll: A Majority of Americans Support Legal Limits on Abortion, and Oppose Taxpayer Funding," January 20, 2022, https://www.kofc.org/en/news-room/polls/americans-support-legal-limits-on-abortion.html (accessed November 28, 2022).
- 54. Congressional Research Service, "Abortion and Family Planning-Related Provisions in U.S. Foreign Assistance Law and Policy," July 15, 2022, https://sgp.fas.org/crs/row/R41360.pdf (accessed October 18, 2022).
- 55. U.S. Department of State, "Determination Under Section 7012 of the Department of State, Foreign Operations, and Related Programs Appropriations Act, 2021 Relating to Assistance to Zimbabwe," Federal Register, Vol. 86, No. 236 (December 13, 2021), pp. 70885, https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2021/12/13/2021-26931/determination-under-section-7012-of-the-department-of-state-foreign-operations-and-related-programs#print (accessed August 3, 2022).
- 56. Grace Melton, "Under Biden, U.S. Promotes Abortion Abroad," Heritage Foundation *Commentary*, July 5, 2022, https://www.heritage.org/life/commentary/under-biden-us-promotes-abortion-abroad.
- 57. Non-Exhaustive List: (1) U.S. Special Envoy to Advance the Human Rights of Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender, Queer and Intersex (LGBTQI+)
 Persons, (2) Ambassador at Large for Global Women's Issues, (3) Special Adviser for Global Youth Issues, (4) Special Envoy for Holocaust Issues, (5)
 Special Advisor on International Disability Rights, (6) Ambassador-at-Large for International Religious Freedom, (7) Special Advisor for International
 Labor Affairs, (8) Special Envoy to Monitor and Combat Antisemitism, (9) Special Representative to Muslim Communities, and (10) Special
 Representative for Racial Equity and Justice.